- Adams, Ron L., and Stacie M. King. "Residential Burial in Global Perspective." *Archeological Papers of the American Anthropological Association* 20, no. 1 (March 1, 2010): 1–16.
- ammthomas. *Scotland AME Zion Mass Choir Celebrate Sis.Thompson Day Pt 2*. Video. Scotland AME Zion Church, 2008. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_glhEfyEL8s.
- Anderson, Melinda D. "Do Conversations About Race Belong in the Classroom?" The Atlantic, September 5, 2017. https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2017/09/beverly-daniel-tatum-classroom-conversations-race/538758/.
- Anonymous. "Tobytown's Forgotten Poor." *The Washington Post; Washington, D.C.* November 14, 2010, sec. A-SECTION.
- Armstrong, Phyllis. "New Capital Improvements Coming to Historic Tobytown (VIDEO & PHOTO)." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), April 3, 2017. https://www.mymcmedia.org/new-capital-improvements-coming-to-historic-tobytown-video-photo/.
- ——. "Tobytown Cemetery Cleanup Uncovers More History (VIDEOS & PHOTOS)." Montgomery Community Media (blog), March 31, 2017. http://www.mymcmedia.org/tobytown-cemetery-cleanup-uncovers-more-history-videos-photos/.
- Austin, Lisa, and 2017. "Ride On Route 301 Tobytown Isolated Community." Government. NACo, 2017. https://www.naco.org/brilliant-ideas/ride-route-301-tobytown-isolated-community.
- Baptist, Edward E. *The Half Has Never Been Told: Slavery and the Making of American Capitalism.* Reprint edition. New York: Basic Books, 2016.
- Barnes, Andrew. "A Poor Community Repels Invaders: New Community Planned Cleanup Campaign Rezoning Needed Improved Study Facilities." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. March 27, 1966, sec. Outlook.
- Barnes, Annie S. "The Black Kinship System." *Phylon (1960-)* 42, no. 4 (1981): 369–80. https://doi.org/10.2307/275015.
- Belford, Susan. "Potomac: Scotland A.M.E. Zion Church To Celebrate 110 Years." *Connection Newspapers*, September 9, 2015.

 http://www.connectionnewspapers.com/news/2015/sep/09/potomac-scotland-me-zion-church-celebrate-110-year/.
- Bernstein, Carl. "Toby Town Declared an Urban Renewal Area." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. March 8, 1967, sec. City Life.
- Bethesda African Cemetery Coalition (BACC). "Bethesda African Cemetery Coalition." Bethesda African Cemetery Coalition, n.d. http://www.mbc-bethesda.org/.
- Blakey, Michael. "Engaging Descendant Communities in the Interpretation of Slavery at Museums and Historic Sites: A Rubric of Best Practices Established by The National Summit on Teaching Slavery." Montpelier: National Trust for Historic Preservation; African American Cultural Heritage Action Fund, September 26, 2018.

 https://montpelier-documents.s3.amazonaws.com/Interpreting%20Slavery%2010-30-18.pdf.
- Bonner, Alice. "Tobytown: New Housing, Old Problems: Tobytown Has New Housing but Old Problems Remain." *The Washington Post (1974-Current File); Washington, D.C.* July 5, 1974.

- Bowman, Bryan, and Kathy Roberts Forde. "Exploiting Black Labor after the Abolition of Slavery." The Conversation. Accessed January 3, 2019. http://theconversation.com/exploiting-black-labor-after-the-abolition-of-slavery-72482.
- Bowman, La Barbara. "HUD Approves Renewal of Toby Town." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); *Washington, D.C.* January 12, 1972, sec. METRO Obituaries Weather Comics.
- Bowman, LaBarbara. "Toby Town Homes Under Way at Last: Start Made on Toby Town Homes." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. February 13, 1972, sec. METRO Obituaries Weather Classified.
- Bowman, LaBarbara, and Washington Post Staff Writer. "Loss of HUD Files Halts Montgomery Housing Projects." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. November 10, 1971, sec. METRO Obituaries/Weather/Classified.
- Boyd, T. H. S. (Thomas Hulings Stockton). *The History of Montgomery County, Maryland, from Its Earliest Settlement in 1650 to 1879*.. Clarksburgh, Md; [Baltimore]: W. K. Boyle & son, printers, 1879. http://archive.org/details/historyofmontgom00boy.
- Brewer, William M. "John B. Russwurm." *The Journal of Negro History* 13, no. 4 (1928): 413–22. https://doi.org/10.2307/2713842.
- Brown, DeNeen L. "The Scotland Of the Doves," January 14, 2007. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/01/13/AR2007011301255.html.
- Burg, Steven B. "'From Troubled Ground to Common Ground': The Locust-Grove African American Cemetery Restoration Project: A Case Study of Service-Learning and Community History." *The Public Historian* 30, no. 2 (Spring 2008): 51–82. https://doi.org/10.1525/tph.2008.30.2.51.
- Burke, Sonya. "Dozens Rally at Macedonia Baptist Church About Historic Burial Site in Bethesda (VIDEO)." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), February 14, 2017. http://www.mymcmedia.org/dozens-rally-at-macedonia-baptist-church-about-historic-burial-site-in-bethesda/.
- Burke, Sonya, and Maureen Chowdhury. "Tobytown Needs Ride On Bus Service in Potomac (VIDEO & PHOTOS)." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), April 8, 2016. https://www.mymcmedia.org/tobytown-needs-ride-on-bus-service-in-potomac-video/.
- Burns, Andrea A. From Storefront to Monument: Tracing the Public History of the Black Museum Movement. Public History in Historical Perspective. Amherst, [Massachusetts]; University of Massachusetts Press, 2013.
- Calamaio, Cody. "Beloved Bus Driver Bids Adieu to Streets of Potomac," October 13, 2010. http://www.gazette.net/stories/10132010/potonew210123_32539.php.
- ------. "Scotland Church Looks to Reconnect, Renovate, Expand." Gazette.net, May 5, 2010. http://www.gazette.net/stories/05052010/chevnew221817_32558.php.
- Cavicchi, Claire Lise. "Capsule Summary for Tobytown Cemetary." Tobytown, MD: Maryland Historical Trust, May 1994. https://mht.maryland.gov/secure/medusa/PDF/Montgomery/M;%2025-14.pdf.
- Chapin, R. C. Review of *Review of Studies in the Civil, Social and Ecclesiastical History of Early Maryland*, by Theodore C. Gambrall. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 4 (1893): 124–25.
- Chidester, Robert C., and David A. Gadsby. "One Neighborhood, Two Communities: The Public Archaeology of Class in a Gentrifying Urban Neighborhood." *International Labor and*

- Working-Class History, no. 76 (2009): 127–46.
- Chowdhury, Maureen. "Tobytown Bus Service Ridership Exceeds Expectations." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), November 10, 2016. https://www.mymcmedia.org/tobytown-bus-service-ridership-exceeds-expectation/.
- ——. "Tobytown Residents in Need of Bus Service (VIDEO)." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), April 11, 2016. https://www.mymcmedia.org/tobytown-residents-in-need-of-bus-service-video/.
- Christina Tkacik. "Rediscovering the African-American Graveyard beneath a Baltimore Shopping Center." *Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites* (blog), March 21, 2018. http://cpmbs.org/rediscovering-the-african-american-graveyard-beneath-a-baltimore-shopping-center/.
- Clerk's Office, Montgomery Cty, MD. "Legal Deed for Tobytown Parcel Owned by Melvin Martin," June 25, 1982. https://mdlandrec.net/tmp7/landrec/2018-12-09/images/C7F31D5D-9EB5-66A7-90F8CF727E88AAE9/pdf/C84D5718-D007-040B-A9F55D292A47F594.pdf.
- C&O Canal Trust. "Lockhouse 22." C&O Canal Trust. Accessed December 12, 2018. https://www.canaltrust.org/programs/canal-quarters/canal-quarters-lockhouses-overview/lockhouse-22/.
- Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites. "Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites." Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites. Accessed September 8, 2018. http://cpmbs.org/.
- Coleman-Adebayo, Marsha. "Brother Harvey Matthews: 'I'm Fighting for My Ancestors.' The Bethesda African Cemetery: Part I." Black Agenda Report, March 29, 2017. http://www.blackagendareport.com/bethesday_burial_ground_protest.
- ——. "Continued Desecration of the Bethesda African Cemetery: We Shall Stay in Our Resistance! Part II." Informational. *Black Agenda Report* (blog), February 22, 2017. https://www.blackagendareport.com/bethesda_african_cemetery_part_ii.
- ———. "Corporate and Banking Interests Profit from Desecration of Black Maryland Graveyard." Black Agenda Report, January 16, 2019.
 http://www.blackagendareport.com/corporate-and-banking-interests-profit-desecration-black-maryland-graveyard.
- ——. "The Community Had a Duty to Shut Down the Montgomery County Hearing on the Bethesda African Burial Ground." Black Agenda Report, April 12, 2017. http://www.blackagendareport.com/shut down hearing burial ground.
- Collins, Sam, Marsha Coleman-Adebayo, Harvey Matthews, and SURJ Montgomery County. "All Eyes On DC Video of Sankofa Event about River Road." Facebook, September 20, 2018.
 - $\frac{https://www.facebook.com/surjmocomd/videos/2156416987979586/UzpfSTE2MjIyMjM}{1MDExNzQ4MDQ6MjA2Mjc1MTY4Mzc4ODY0OA/.}$
- Condon, Sean. "The Significance of Group Manumissions in Post-Revolutionary Rural Maryland." *Slavery & Abolition* 32, no. 1 (March 2011): 75–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144039X.2011.538199.
- Cummings, Elijah. "A Reunion With History." Sacramento Observer; Sacramento, Calif. July 21, 2005.
- Daniel, Pete, ed. "Creditworthy." In *Dispossession: Discrimination against African American Farmers in the Age of Civil Rights*, 216–45. University of North Carolina Press, 2013.

- http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5149/9781469602028_daniel.12.
- ———, ed. "Intended Consequences." In *Dispossession: Discrimination against African American Farmers in the Age of Civil Rights*, 1–25. University of North Carolina Press, 2013. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5149/9781469602028_daniel.5.
- Dash, Leon, and Washington Post Staff Writer. "Toby Town Residents Finally Vacate Shacks: Residents of Toby Town Finally Move Out of Shacks." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 11, 1972, sec. Weather Obituaries Classified.
- David, Jonathan, and Richard Holloway. *Together Let Us Sweetly Live: The Singing and Praying Bands*. PAP/COM edition. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2007.
- Davis, Dána-Ain. "Obstetric Racism: The Racial Politics of Pregnancy, Labor, and Birthing." *Medical Anthropology*, December 6, 2018, 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01459740.2018.1549389</u>.
- DC Oral History Collaborative. "DC Oral History Collaborative Website." Blog. HumanitiesDC. Accessed November 10, 2018. http://www.wdchumanities.org/oralhistory/.
- DeNeen L. Brown. "'The End of Our Journey': A Historic Black Church Closes Its Doors in a Changing D.C." Washington Post. Accessed October 3, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/the-end-of-our-journey-a-historic-black-church-closes-its-doors-in-a-changing-dc/2018/09/30/b2f3f222-c1c5-11e8-a1f0-a4051b6ad114_story.html.
- Deppisch, Breanne. "Bette Thompson, Activist Who Helped Transfrorm Black Md. Enclave, Dies at 80." *The Washington Post*, February 5, 2016.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/bette-thompson-activist-who-helped-transform-black-md-enclave-dies-at-80/2016/02/05/88adbde8-cb66-11e5-88ff-e2d1b4289c2f_story.html?utm_term=.d77627f8ccfc.
- Dessoff, Alan L. "Volunteers Run School for Toby Town." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. January 17, 1965.
- Diggins, Peter S. "County Civic Leader Denies Fraud, Offers to Return Land to Tenant, 76." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. May 28, 1965, sec. City Life.
- Domen, John. "Members of Bethesda Church Rally to Save Historic Burial Site." *WTOP*, February 19, 2017. https://wtop.com/montgomery-county/2017/02/members-bethesda-church-rally-save-historic-burial-site/.
- Douglas, Walter B. "A House Is Not a Home in Toby Town: It's a Crate: Hope for Improvement A List of Needs." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. November 14, 1965, sec. Outlook.
- ——. "Apathetic Toby Town to Greet Yule In Same Muddy, Dilapidated Setting: Some Progress Still Apathetic Apathetic Toby Town Looks Same for Yule Housing Tops Needs Leased Public Housing." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 24, 1966, sec. City Life.
- . "Montgomery to Attack Problems of Toby Town." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 28, 1966, sec. City Life.
- ——. "Toby Town a Bit Cleaner Now: Residents Ask for Another VISTA Volunteer." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. July 17, 1966, sec.

- Area News. -. "Toby Town Fret Stirs Again: Shack Inmate's Trailer Points Up Dilemma on Rural Slum Trailer in County Slum Stirs Toby Town Fret." The Washington Post, Times Herald (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 16, 1965, sec. Area News/Comics. -. "Toby Town Gets Trailer 'Palace': Trailer Will Offer House Like Palace." The Washington Post, Times Herald (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 9, 1965, sec. City Life. -. "Volunteers Tackle Poverty in Montgomery: Self-Help Emphasized Two Share Home." The Washington Post, Times Herald (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. September 24, 1965, sec. City Life. Duffin, Sharyn, and Eileen McGuckian. "Desegregation Timeline, Montgomery County MD Public Schools," January 2013. http://montgomeryhistory.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/10/Integration-timeline.pdf. Duvall, Wm. Crossing River Rd. May 1973. Scanned photograph, website w/description, commentary. http://gallery.sluggyjunx.com/railroad_and_industrial/georgetownbranch/gb_prototype_p hotos/20041129-wm duvall collection/37 wm duvall scan. Dyer, Robert. "Robert Dyer @ Bethesda Row: Bethesda Church, Supporters to Protest Westbard Developer Plan to Build atop African-American Cemetery." Robert Dyer @ Bethesda Row (blog), February 9, 2017. http://robertdyer.blogspot.com/2017/02/bethesda-churchsupporters-to-protest.html. Find A Grave. "Tobytown Cemetery in Tobytown, Maryland." Find a Grave. Accessed September 25, 2018. https://www.findagrave.com/cemetery/2577640/tobytown-cemetery. Fisher, Marc. "Building Over A Burial Ground: A Local Church Grapples With Montgomery County, Ft. Dr. Maersha Coleman-Adebayo and Gwen Wright." The Kojo Nnamdi Show. WPFW, March 28, 2017. https://thekojonnamdishow.org/shows/2017-03-28/countychurch-battle-over-development-atop-potential-african-american-burial-ground. Fitzgerald, Michael. "Researching Jazz History in Washington, DC." In DC Jazz, 171–82. Stories of Jazz Music in Washington, DC. Georgetown University Press, 2018. https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctvvnh25.17. Flanagan, Neil. "1907 Tennallytown Map." Accessed November 9, 2018. http://tsarchitect.nsflanagan.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/1907-tenleytown-baist.jpg. -. "How Can Fort Reno's History Come to Life?," December 19, 2013. http://tsarchitect.nsflanagan.net/?p=2652. -. "The Battle of Fort Reno." News. Washington City Paper, November 2, 2017.
- https://www.washingtoncitypaper.com/news/article/20981322/the-battle-of-fort-reno.

 Foley, Dennis. "Report: Black Students in Montgomery Co. Disconnected from School, Work."
- WTOP, October 23, 2015. https://wtop.com/montgomery-county/2015/10/report-black-students-disconnected-school-work/.
- Fox Hill Residences. "The History of Bethesda." Realty. Fox Hill, n.d. https://foxhillresidences.com/our-community/history-of-bethesda-maryland/.
- Gilliam, Dorothy. "Teen Pregnancy: A Priority Problem." *The Washington Post (1974-Current File); Washington, D.C.* February 3, 1986, sec. METRO LOCAL NEWS WEATHER OBITUARIES.
- GloHardDMV. *RicharDeniro Introduces You to TobyTown- Gogo*, 2011. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fxLPpX8ydFI.

- Goldstein, Wayne. "Civil Rights and Wrongs In Montgomery County in 2008." *The Montgomery Sentinel*, January 24, 2008, sec. Federation Corner. Montgomery Civic.org. https://montgomerycivic.org/files/fedcorner20080124.pdf.
- Goluboff, Sascha L. "Making African American Homeplaces in Rural Virginia." *Ethos* 39, no. 3 (September 1, 2011): 368–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1548-1352.2011.01198.x.
- Gordon, Erika L. "A Layin' On of Hands:: Black Women's Community Work." In *Black Political Organizations in the Post-Civil Rights Era*, 54–79. Rutgers University Press, 2002. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt5hj4f1.9.
- Gowen, Annie. "Amid Montgomery's Affluence, Plight of Suburban Poor Worsens in Downturn," November 14, 2010. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/11/12/AR2010111201997.html.
- ------. "Poverty amid Plenty in Potomac," November 14, 2010. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/11/13/AR2010111300507.html.
- Green, Rodney D., Judy K. Mulusa, Andre A. Byers, and Clevester Parmer. "The Indirect Displacement Hypothesis: A Case Study in Washington, D.C." *Review of Black Political Economy; Baton Rouge* 44, no. 1–2 (June 2017): 1–22. http://dx.doi.org.proxyau.wrlc.org/10.1007/s12114-016-9242-9.
- Groundswell. "Groundswell Website." GROUNDSWELL Oral History for Social Change, 2014. http://www.oralhistoryforsocialchange.org/.
- Hafstein, Valdimar Tr. "Making Communities: Protection as Dispossession." In *Making Intangible Heritage*, 91–126. El Condor Pasa and Other Stories from UNESCO. Indiana University Press, 2018. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv4v3086.7.
- Hamilakis, Yannis, and Aris Anagnostopoulos. "What Is Archaeological Ethnography?" *Public Archaeology* 8, no. 2–3 (August 2009): 65–87. https://doi.org/10.1179/175355309X457150.
- Hardy, David W., and Washington Post Staff Writer. "Blacks Doubtful That Toby Town Till Get Houses: Toby Town Still Unchanged." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. December 10, 1970, sec. PANORAMA Potomac Region.
- Hardy Stone News-Post Staff. "America's Forgotten Slave Cemeteries." The Frederick News-Post. Accessed October 8, 2018. https://www.fredericknewspost.com/archive/america-s-forgotten-slave-cemeteries/article 70869419-8de6-5d0f-b740-c9898c24595b.html.
- Helm, Judith Beck. *Tenleytown*, *D.C.*, *country village into neighborhood*. Washington, D.C.: Tennally Press, 2000.
- Hendey, Leah. "Racial Inequities in Montgomery County," n.d., 18.
- Henry, John. "Black Church Fights Development in Bethesda | Wusa9.Com." News. WUSA, February 9, 2017. https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/black-church-fights-development-in-bethesda/406649324.
- Heritage Montgomery. "Community Cornerstones: A Selection of Historic African American Churches in Montgomery County, Maryland." Heritage Montgomery, 2015. https://www.heritagemontgomery.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/community-cornerstones-brochure.pdf.
- Hite, Michelle S. "Finding the Back Entrance Unsuitable: Liberation, Pedagogy, and South-View Cemetery." *Transformations: The Journal of Inclusive Scholarship and Pedagogy* 26, no. 2 (2016): 272–281.
- Housing Opportunities Commission. "HOC Montgomery County Budget FY2018." Housing

- Opportunities Commission of Montgomery County, June 7, 2017.
- http://www.hocmc.org/images/files/Publications/FY18-Budget-Book.pdf.
- ------. "Housing Opportunities Commission of Montgomery County Strategic Plan 2018-2022," 2018.
 - http://www.hocmc.org/images/files/ResourceDocs/Strategic_Plan_Current.pdf.
- Housing Opportunities Commission (HOC). "Housing Opportunities Commission About HOC." Housing Opportunities Commission of Montgomery County. Accessed September 13, 2018. http://www.hocmc.org/about-hoc/about-us.html.
- ———. "Housing Opportunities Commission Our History." Housing Opportunities Commission of Montgomery County. Accessed September 13, 2018. http://www.hocmc.org/about-hoc/about-hoc.html.
- Jackson, Bishop Reginald T. "AME Call to Conscience Day of Action Invitation Letter," August 8, 2018.
 - $\frac{http://www.ame13.org/announcements_manager/uploads/Call\%20to\%20Conscience\%20}{Day\%20of\%20Action\%20pastors.pdf}.$
- Jackson, Jonathan. "The Consequences of Gentrification for Racial Change in Washington, DC." *Housing Policy Debate* 25, no. 2 (April 3, 2015): 353–73. https://doi.org/10.1080/10511482.2014.921221.
- Jackson, Luther P. "Introduction." *The Journal of Negro History* 16, no. 2 (1931): 168–70. https://doi.org/10.2307/2714080.
- Jacobs, Charlotte E. "The Development Of Black Girl Critical Literacies Of Race, Gender, And Class In Independent Schools: Awareness, Agency, & Emotion," n.d., 348.
- Jones, Diane. "The City of the Dead: The Place of Cultural Identity and Environmental Sustainability in the African-American Cemetery." *Landscape Journal* 30, no. 2 (September 2011): 226–40.
- Judge, Monique. "Fight to Save an African-American Burial Ground Continues in Bethesda, Md.," November 14, 2017. https://www.theroot.com/fight-to-save-an-african-american-burial-ground-continu-1820459197.
- Kathan, David, Amy Rispin, and L Paige Whitley. "The Forgotten African American Community of River Road." Dethesda, MD, April 3, 2017.

 https://www.lfwa.org/sites/default/files/attachments/forgotten_african_american_community_of_river_road.pdf.
- Kathan, DAVID, AMY RISPIN, and L. PAIGE WHITLEY. "Tracing a Bethesda, Maryland, African American Community and Its Contested Cemetery." *Washington History* 29, no. 2 (2017): 24–41.
- Kathan, David, L. Paige Whitley, and Amy Rispin. "History of the Westbard Cemetery," n.d. https://www.lfwa.org/sites/default/files/attachments/westbard_cemetery_history_0.pdf.
- Kelly, Clare Lise. "Central Potomac." In *Places from the Past: The Tradition of Gardez Bien in Montgomery County, Maryland*, 206–35, 2011.
- Kendrick, Thomas R. "Second Toby Town Deal By Cleveland Recorded." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. January 9, 1965, sec. City Life.
- Kernan, Michael. "Clippers Along the C&O Canal: Heirs Clippers Along the C&O Canal." *The Washington Post* (1974-Current File); Washington, D.C. June 8, 1977, sec. STYLE People/Entertainment/Comics.

- King Jr., Sterling. "Testimony Presented to the Montgomery City Council." Presentation at a Hearing presented at the Council Hearing on the Westbard Sector Plan, February 4, 2016. http://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Attachment-A_King-Testimony.pdf.
- King, Julia A., Bruce W. Bevan, and Robert J. Hurry. "The Reliability of Geophysical Surveys at Historic-Period Cemeteries: An Example from the Plains Cemetery, Mechanicsville, Maryland." *Historical Archaeology* 27, no. 3 (1993): 4–16.
- Klugh, Elgin. "African Americans as Placemakers in the Tamarack Triangle Community of Silver Spring, Maryland." *City & Society* 22, no. 2 (December 1, 2010): 183–206. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1548-744X.2010.01038.x.
- Lambert, Evan. "Another Battle between Bethesda Church and Developers over Historic Black Cemetery." News. WTTG, December 14, 2017. http://www.fox5dc.com/news/local-news/another-battle-between-bethesda-church-and-developers-over-historic-black-cemetery.
- Lee Memorial A.M.E Church. "Lee Memorial A.M.E Church Kensington Maryland." Lee Memorial A.M.E Church. Accessed September 7, 2018. http://leeame.org.
- Leftwich, Troy, Patrick Butler, and Khalid Afzal. "Cabin John Shopping Center, Administration Subdivision Plan No. 620170050." Montgomery County Planning Department: The Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, September 1, 2017. http://www.montgomeryplanningboard.org/agenda/2017/documents/9_14_620170050-CabinJohnShoppingCenterStaffReportFINAL.pdf.
- Leshan, Bruce. "Activists Struggle to Save Piece of African American History." WUSA, February 13, 2018. https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/bethesda/activists-struggle-to-save-piece-of-african-american-history/65-518389763.
- Levine, Harvey A. "The Resurrection of 'Scotland." *The Montgomery County Story* 43, no. 2 (May 2000): 125–35.
- Lewis, Jesse W., and Alan L. Dessoff Washington Post Staff Writers. "Toby Town Caught in Squeeze: Near Estates May Have to Sell Tells of Purchase." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. January 15, 1965, sec. City Life.
- Lewis Jr, Jesse W. "Federal Aid Sought In Toby Town Plan: Toby Town Is Looking Better." *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. May 23, 1965, sec. City Life.
- ——. "Toby Town: The End of the Road?" *The Washington Post, Times Herald* (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. March 21, 1965, sec. Outlook.
- Lewis, Kevin. "Push to Restore Dilapidated Cemetery in North Potomac's Historic Tobytown." WJLA, March 1, 2017. http://wjla.com/news/local/push-to-restore-dilapidated-cemetery-in-potomacs-historic-tobytown.
- Little Shed Waterfall Alliance. "Westbard's Forgotten History Plantations, Emancipation and the Jim Crow Era | Little Falls Watershed Alliance." Accessed November 9, 2018. https://www.lfwa.org/westbards-forgotten-history-plantations-emancipation-and-jim-crow-era.
- Logan, CAMILLE. "Chapter 2: Body Politics and the Experience of Blackness within the Field of Education." *Counterpoints* 368 (2010): 29–54.
- Macedonia Baptist Church. "Macedonia Baptist Church." Facebook. Accessed November 28, 2018. https://www.facebook.com/pages/Macedonia-Baptist-Church/100874856623698. Mark, Christopher Alan. "Tobytown: A Study in the Culture of Poverty," 1980.

- https://catalog.umd.edu/docno=002989404.
- Maryland Historical Trust. "Maryland Historical Trust Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Montgomery Planning, 2006. http://montgomeryplanning.org/historic/resources/documents/BrookdaleMIHP8-30-

06.pdf.

- Maryland State Archives. "Deeds to Tobytown." Accessed December 9, 2018. https://mdlandrec.net/tmp7/landrec/2018-12-09/images/C7F31D5D-9EB5-66A7-90F8CF727E88AAE9/pdf/CA6AD2D5-CA6B-2786-E81A8D568240C2C9.pdf.
- -. "Toby Town, Pennyfield Lock and River Road, Parcel A; Montgomery County, Maryland Plat 10038." Accessed December 9, 2018. http://plats.net/plats/2018-12-09/MSA_S1249_17343/MSA_S1249_17343.pdf.
- McAdoo, Harriett. "Black Kinship." Psychology Today 12 (May 1979): 67-70, 79, 110.
- Mccoy, Maddy. "Historic Wanderings: Scotland AME Zion Church & Cemetery, Potomac, MD." Historic Wanderings (blog), May 30, 2012. https://historicwanderings.blogspot.com/2012/05/scotland-ame-zion-church-

cemetery.html.

- McEwan, Peggy. "County Moves To Restore Tobytown Cemetery." Potomac Almanac, March 15, 2017.
- McIntosh-Davis, Angela, and Kayrine Brown. "Request for Proposal RFP #2039 To Serve as Asset Management Services Contractor." Housing Opportunities Commission (HOC), November 3, 2016.

http://www.hocmc.org/images/files/Procurement/RFP2039FINAL.pdf.

- MD Hometownlocator. "Travilah, MD Profile: Facts & Data." Accessed September 25, 2018. https://maryland.hometownlocator.com/md/montgomery/travilah.cfm.
- Michael Quander. "'He Was a Slave Owner' | Student Exposes Information about American University's Founder." News. WUSA, April 10, 2018. https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/dc/he-was-a-slave-owner-student-exposesinformation-about-american-universitys-founder/65-537089900.
- mimiidoitchh. Scotland AME Zion Church Men's Choir (: Video. Scotland AME Zion Church, 2013. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=THqAmp4tAZ8.
- Mohammed, Valencia. "Historic Black Cemetery Needs Help." Afro American Red Star; Washington, D.C. March 1, 2008.
- Montgomery County. "Bette Carol Thompson Scotland Neighborhood Recreation Center -Department of Recreation - Montgomery County, Maryland." Montgomery County Recreation. Accessed December 6, 2018.

https://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/rec/facilities/recreationcenters/scotland.html.

- Montgomery County Archives. "Guide to the Records of the DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 1969-1987." Gaithersburg, Maryland: Montgomery County Archives, July 1997. http://montgomeryhistory.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/10/housing1.pdf.
- Montgomery County Council. Black History Month 2017 YouTube, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ef4MiARLzY8.
- -. Paths to the Present #45 Scotland AME Church and Community. Vol. 45. Paths to the Present: Montgomery County Stories, 2005. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9XRZo0fQRP0.
- -. Tour of Scotland Community Center. Accessed December 3, 2018.

- https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ogaP4p1nufY.
- Montgomery County Government. "Montgomery County, MD Ride On Routes and Schedules." Government. Accessed September 25, 2018. https://www2.montgomerycountymd.gov/routesandschedules/BusSchedule.aspx?sched=weekday&RouteName=301&RouteCode=3#MOVEHERE.
- Montgomery County Historic Preservation Commission. "Montgomery County Cemetery Inventory." Montgomery Planning. Accessed September 7, 2018. http://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/historic/montgomery-county-cemetery-inventory/.
- Montgomery County Historical Society. "» African American History in Montgomery County." Montgomery County History. Accessed December 10, 2018.
 - $\underline{http://montgomeryhistory.org/african-american-history-in-montgomery-county/}.$
- -----. "» African American Photo Gallery." Montgomery History. Accessed December 10, 2018. http://montgomeryhistory.org/african-american-photo-gallery/.
- . "» History of African-American Education in MoCo." Accessed October 8, 2018. http://montgomeryhistory.org/history-of-african-american-education-in-moco/.
- ——. "Guide to the Oral History of Geneva Mason (1899-1980)," April 17, 1975. http://montgomeryhistory.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Mason_OH_outlineR.pdf.
- Montgomery County Media. "Remembering Scotland Community Activist Bette Thompson (VIDEO)." *Montgomery Community Media* (blog), February 7, 2016. https://www.mymcmedia.org/remembering-bette-thompson-video/.
- Montgomery County Planning Department. "Travilah." Potomac Subregion Master Plan.

 Montgomery County, MD, April 2002.

 http://montgomeryplanning.org/community/plan_areas/potomac/master_plans/potomac/travilah.pdf.
- Montgomery Parks. "Scotland Neighborhood Park." Montgomery Parks, August 24, 2016. https://www.montgomeryparks.org/parks-and-trails/scotland-neighborhood-park/.
- Montgomery Preservation. "Historic Montgomery County Cemeteries and County Cemetery Inventory." Informational. Montgomery Preservation, n.d. https://www.montgomerypreservation.org/historic-cemeteries/.
- Office of Minority Health and Health Disparities, and Maryland Department of Health and Mental Hygiene. "Maryland Minority Health Disparities Selected Statewide and Montgomery County Data (February 2011).Pdf," February 11, 2011. https://health.maryland.gov/mhhd/Documents/Selected%20Statewide%20and%20Montgomery%20County%20Data%20(February%202011).pdf.
- Okpewho, Isidore, and Nkiru Nzegwu, eds. *The New African Diaspora*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2009.
- Olsen, Joshua. "Gentrification in Washington: A Blessing or a Curse?" *The Next American City; New York*, 2004.
- "Online Exhibit: 'The Decree Had Been Handed Down': The Experience of Public School Desegregation in Montgomery County." Montgomery History: Montgomery County Historical Society, October 17, 2017. http://montgomeryhistory.org/online-exhibit-desegregation/.
- Osborne, Tariq. "Dade Heritage Trust to Investigate Black Graveyard." *Miami Times; Miami, Fla.* July 1, 2009.
- Parents' Coalition of Montgomery County, Maryland. "1970 1999 Tobytown Deeds."

- Montgomery County Circuit Court, 1999. https://www.scribd.com/document/309740206/1970-1999-Tobytown-Deeds.
- Pearson, Drew. "The Washington Merry-Go-Round: Wallace Turns Crusade on Reds Alahama's Other Side Nazi Property Regained Hammermill and Selma Poverty in Toby Town." *The Washington Post, Times Herald (1959-1973); Washington, D.C.* March 25, 1965, sec. General News/ Comics.
- PeopleLegacy. "Tobytown Cemetery Burial List." People Legacy. Accessed November 29, 2018. https://peoplelegacy.com/cemetery/tobytown_cemetery-0t2R11/.
- Peretz, Don. Review of *Review of Jews against Zionism: The American Council for Judaism*, 1942-1948, by Thomas A. Kolsky. *Middle East Journal* 45, no. 3 (1991): 507–8.
- Perry, Tony C. "In Bondage When Cold Was King: The Frigid Terrain of Slavery in Antebellum Maryland." *Slavery & Abolition* 38, no. 1 (March 2017): 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144039X.2017.1284923.
- Pollak, Suzanne. "Historical Black Cemetery Seeks to Be Memorialized Instead of Being a Parking Area..." *The Montgomery County Sentinel* (blog), January 18, 2019. https://mont.thesentinel.com/2019/01/17/historical-black-cemetery-seeks-to-be-memorialized-instead-of-being-a-parking-area/.
- Popular Resistance. "Communities Vow to Stop Equity One from Building on Cemetery." News. *Popular Resistance* (blog), February 12, 2017. https://popularresistance.org/communities-vow-to-stop-equity-one-from-building-on-cemetery/.
- Poteat, Lauren M. "MoCo Church Loses Claim to Slave Burial Grounds." *The Washington Informer*, March 1, 2017. https://washingtoninformer.com/moco-church-loses-claim-to-slave-burial-grounds/.
- Prince, Sabiyha. *African Americans and Gentrification in Washington, D.C.: Race, Class and Social Justice in the Nation's Capital.* 1 edition. Farnham, Surrey England; Burlington, VT: Routledge, 2014.
- ——. "Chapter 2: Race and Class Hierarchies in D.C. History." In *African Americans and Gentrification in Washington, D.C.: Race, Class and Social Justice in the Nation's Capital*. Ashgate Publishing Company, 2014.
- Rainville, Lynn, ed. "Connecting Communities Through Their Burial Grounds." In *Hidden History*, 114–31. African American Cemeteries in Central Virginia. University of Virginia Press, 2014. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt6wrgrv.13.
- ———, ed. "Lost Communities of the Dead." In *Hidden History*, 76–97. African American Cemeteries in Central Virginia. University of Virginia Press, 2014. https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt6wrgrv.11.
- ——. "Protecting Our Shared Heritage in African-American Cemeteries." *Journal of Field Archaeology* 34, no. 2 (2009): 196–206.
- Rathner, Janet Lubman. "Generations Of Residents Settle Down In Scotland." *Washington Post*, June 18, 2005, sec. Where We Live. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2005/06/17/AR2005061700588.html.
- Rebhan, Gail. "Gail Rebhan Artist Website." Gail Rebhan. Accessed November 13, 2018. http://www.gailrebhan.com/.
- Reese, Gwen. "Sugarland Ethno-History Project." Accessed December 10, 2018. http://www.sugarlandproject.org/.
- Reeves, Mavis Mann. "Change and Fluidity: Intergovernmental Relations in Low Cost Housing Montgomery County, Maryland." *Publius* 4, no. 1 (1974): 5–44.

- https://doi.org/10.2307/3329391.
- Rev. Dr. Sterling King, Jr. *Macedonia Baptist Church 1920-2011: A History of the Little Church on the Hill*. Bethesda, MD: Macedonia Baptist Church, 2011. https://dra.american.edu/islandora/object/auislandora%3A77831.
- Rich, Cindy. "Poverty in Montgomery County: Out from the Shadows | Washingtonian (DC)." *Washingtonian* (blog), May 16, 2011. https://www.washingtonian.com/2011/05/16/poverty-in-montgomery-county-out-from-the-shadows/.
- Ricks, Molly. "Buried Memories: The Evolving Commemoration of Black and White Burial Grounds at Mount Vernon and Monticello." ProQuest Dissertations Publishing, 2017. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1966212390/?pq-origsite=primo.
- Ride On Montgomery County Transit. "Ride On Tobytown Bus Route." Accessed December 12, 2018. https://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/DOT-Transit/Resources/Files/2 301% 20Line% 20Guide 160916(1).pdf.
- Rockville Unitarian Universalist Church. "A Celebration of Five Decades of Historic and Effective Social Justice Activism," January 2003. https://uucr.org/sj/history_web.pdf.
- Rodgers, Bethany. "Historic Bethesda Church To Rally Against Potential Disruption of African-American Burial Ground." *Bethesda Magazine*, February 9, 2017. https://bethesdamagazine.com/bethesda-beat/government/historic-bethesda-church-to-rally-against-potential-disruption-of-african-american-burial-ground/.
- ——. "Macedonia Baptist Church Seeks Historic Designation for Cemetery Site in Bethesda." *Bethesda Magazine*, December 22, 2017. https://bethesdamagazine.com/bethesda. beat/news/macedonia-baptist-church-seeks-historic-designation-for-cemetery-site-in-bethesda/.
- Rosario, Ivy Lee. "Affordable MD Townhomes Undergoing \$14M Rehab." Accessed December 3, 2018. https://www.multihousingnews.com/post/affordable-md-townhomes-undergoing-14m-rehab/.
- Rotenstein, David. "An Exhibit on 1950s Life Reproduces Segregation." *The Activist History Review* (blog), June 6, 2018. https://activisthistory.com/2018/06/06/an-exhibit-on-1950s-life-reproduces-segregation/.
- -----. "Invisible Montgomery." Invisible Montgomery. Accessed September 7, 2018. http://blog.historian4hire.net.
- . "Profiles in Montgomery County Black History: Harvey M. Matthews Sr." *Invisible Montgomery* (blog), February 26, 2018.
 - $\underline{https://invisiblemontgomery.org/2018/02/26/profiles-in-montgomery-county-black-history-harvey-m-matthews-sr/.}$
- ——. "When Urban Renewal Actually Was Rural Renewal." *Invisible Montgomery* (blog), February 14, 2018. https://invisiblemontgomery.org/2018/02/14/when-urban-renewal-actually-was-rural-renewal/.
- Rotenstein, David S. "Washington's Black Borderlands: African American Suburbanization, 1870-1970." In *Boundaries, Borderlands, and 'Burbs: Thinking Through Washington's Suburbs*, 12. University of the District of Columbia, 2018.
- Rotenstein, Davis S. "The Moses Cemetery: Where Serial Displacement Meets History." The

- Activist History Review (blog), December 1, 2017.
- $\underline{https://activisthistory.com/2017/12/01/the-moses-cemetery-where-serial-displacement-meets-history/.}$
- ——. "The River Road Moses Cemetry: A Historic Preservation Evaluation." Silver Spring, MD, September 2018.
- Ryan, Kate. "Historic Tobytown Eagerly Awaits Much-Needed Bus Service." WTOP, July 6, 2016. https://wtop.com/montgomery-county/2016/07/historic-tobytown-eagerly-awaits-much-needed-bus-service/.
- Ryan, Marie-Laure, Kenneth Foote, and Maoz Azaryahu. *Narrating Space / Spatializing Narrative: Where Narrative Theory and Geography Meet.* 1 edition. Columbus: Ohio State University Press, 2016.
- Sabrina C. Agarwal, and Bonnie A. Glencross. "Chapter 8: Life Histories of Enslaved Africans in Colonial New York: A Bioarcheological Study of the New York African Burial Ground." In *Social Bioarcheology*, 1st ed., 212–51. Blackwell Publishing Ltd., 2011.
- Sartucci, Janis. "How the Descendants of Freed Slaves Lost Their Land in Mongomery County #Tobytown." *Parents' Coalition of Montgomery County, Maryland* (blog), April 19, 2016. http://parentscoalitionmc.blogspot.com/2016/04/how-descendants-of-freed-slaves-lost.html.
- "Satellite View of Tobytown and Bus Stop Information 2018-09-25 13.07.23.Png." ..Png. Tobytown, MD, September 25, 2018.
- Save Bethesda African Cemetery. "Video of Mr. Harvey Matthews at HOC." Facebook. Accessed December 9, 2018.
 - https://www.facebook.com/bethesdaafricancemetery/videos/1679565428773944/.
- Save Sandy Spring. "Save Sandy Spring Website." Blog. Save Sandy Spring. Accessed December 18, 2018. http://www.savesandyspring.org/.
- Schiffrin, Deborah. "Crossing Boundaries: The Nexus of Time, Space, Person, and Place in Narrative." *Language in Society* 38, no. 4 (September 2009): 421–45. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0047404509990212.
- Scotland AME Zion Church. "Scotland AME Zion Church Website." Accessed January 13, 2019. http://www.scotlandamezion.org/.
- Scull, David, and Elizabeth Scull. "David and Elizabeth Scull Papers > ArchivesUM." State of Maryland and Historical Collections, UMD College Park. Accessed December 9, 2018. https://digital.lib.umd.edu/archivesum/actions.DisplayEADDoc.do?source=MdU.ead.histms.0176.xml.
- Seckinger, David. "Rich History, Development Define Scotland Community." Potomac, MD Patch, February 7, 2011. https://patch.com/maryland/potomac/rich-history-development-define-scotland-community.
- Shaver, Katherine. "In a Wealthy Md. Suburb, Some Residents Have Waited More than 30 Years for a Ride." *Washington Post*, April 30, 2016.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/trafficandcommuting/in-a-wealthy-md-suburb-some-residents-have-waited-more-than-30-years-for-a-ride/2016/04/30/5ecfb218-00f6-11e6-9203-7b8670959b88_story.html.
- Siegel, Joyce. "Joyce Siegel Scotland Collection 1965-1974 (Non-Inclusive)." Accessed December 10, 2018.

 https://montgomeryhistory.pastperfectonline.com/archive/3EC78497-1073-45AA-981D-977924242160.

- Siegel, Rachel. "Tensions Flare Again over African-American Burial Ground in Bethesda." *The Washington Post*, November 11, 2017. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/tensions-flare-again-over-african-american-burial-ground-in-bethesda/2017/11/11/9ba5a4e2-c4a2-11e7-84bc-5e285c7f4512_story.html?utm_term=.145c6ffec2e4.
- Simkins, Chris, and Jemima Homawoo. "Controversy Over Former Black Cemetery Uncovers History of Forgotten Community." VOA, May 5, 2017. https://www.voanews.com/a/controversy-former-black-cemetery-uncover-forgotten-community/3838990.html.
- St. George, Donna. "A Once Nearly All-White School District Has a New Largest Group: Hispanic Students." Washington Post, October 21, 2016.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/a-once-nearly-all-white-district-now-has-a-new-largest-group-hispanic-students/2016/10/21/99501810-8efe-11e6-a6a3-d50061aa9fae story.html.
- Stewart, Kathryn. "Bethesda Community Rallies to Save African-American Burial Ground." WTOP, November 12, 2017. https://wtop.com/montgomery-county/2017/11/bethesda-community-rallies-save-african-burial-ground/.
- Sullivan, Edward J., and Jennifer Bragar. "Recent Developments in Comprehensive Planning." *The Urban Lawyer* 46, no. 3 (2014): 685–702.
- SURJ Montgomery County. *The Struggle for Bethesda African Cemetery*, 2018. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ovu-9KRrEuI.
- Tallman, Douglas. "Ride On Adds Route to Tobytown." Bethesda Magazine, September 20, 2016. https://bethesdamagazine.com/bethesda-beat/transportation/ride-on-adds-route-to-tobytown/.
- Tatum, Beverly. Why Are All the Black Kids Sitting Together in the Cafeteria?: Revised Edition. Basic Books, 2003.
- The Ottery Group. "Historical and Cemetery Assessment for Parcel 175 of the Westbard Sector Plan Project." Bethesda, Maryland, July 21, 2017.

 http://www.hocmc.org/images/files/PressRelease/Ottery Draft Report Historical Cemet ery Assessment of Parcel 175.pdf.
- The Washington Post. "A World They Never Made." *The Washington Post, Times Herald.* January 16, 1965.
- ——. "County's Low-Cost Housing Plan Gains." *The Washington Post, Times Herald.* January 5, 1968, sec. Area News.
- ——. "Firm Offers Toby Town Free Work." *The Washington Post, Times Herald.* January 19, 1965.
- "Montgomery County and Frederick County Home Sales: ASPEN HILL AREA." The Washington Post (Online); Washington, D.C., September 26, 2018. http://search.proquest.com/docview/2112459911/citation/9A64AD7C9B6E41F3PQ/3.
- ------. "Some Area Realty Transfers." *The Washington Post, Times Herald.* July 29, 1972, sec. REAL ESTATE Homes.
- ——. "Suburb and State: Lab Tests Delay Reburial of Kerr Baby Parking Ban Toby Town Action In State Posts." *The Washington Post, Times Herald.* December 21, 1967, sec.

- City Life. -. "Toby Town Given \$30,000 Donation: Meeting Scheduled." The Washington Post, Times Herald. March 3, 1967, sec. City Life. sec. Classified Advertisement. —. "Toby Town Plan Could Solve 2 Important Problems: A Critique." The Washington Post, Times Herald (1959-1973); Washington, D.C. October 1, 1967, sec. City Life. General. Times Herald. April 17, 1965, sec. City Life. The White House Historical Association. "Slavery and the White House." WHHA (en-US). Accessed January 6, 2019. https://www.whitehousehistory.org/press-room/press-factsheets/slavery-and-the-white-house. Turque, Bill. "Battlefield of Memory': Asphalt Where a Black Cemetery Is Said to Have Stood." The Washington Post, February 23, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/a-battlefield-of-memory-asphalt-where-a-blackcemetery-is-said-to-have-stood/2017/02/23/af01ba42-efa2-11e6-9973c5efb7ccfb0d story.html?utm term=.a54f5abbf753. -. "Charges of Deception in Effort to Reach Accord on Black Cemetery in Bethesda." Washington Post, April 8, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/mdpolitics/charges-of-deception-in-effort-to-reach-accord-on-black-cemetery-inbethesda/2017/04/08/1916abd6-1aeb-11e7-9887-1a5314b56a08 story.html. -. "In Historically Black Tobytown, a 'Dilapidated' Eternal Resting Place." Washington Post, March 7, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/in-historically-black-
- Turque, Bill, Feb. 25, and 2017 4:53 Pm. "Asphalt Covers Black Cemetery." *Durango Herald*, February 25, 2017. https://durangoherald.com/articles/138904.

9e613afeb09f story.html.

tobytown-a-dilapidated-eternal-resting-place/2017/03/06/a0edda3e-ff8e-11e6-99b4-

- UMBC Special Collections. "AOK UMBC Archival Collections: Maryland Traditions Folklife Collections." Accessed September 10, 2018. https://library.umbc.edu/speccoll/archives.php#c6.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: Potomac CDP, Maryland." Government. U.S. Census Bureau. Accessed December 10, 2018. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/potomaccdpmaryland.
- Walsh, Elsa L. "It Takes More Than a Facelift To Change Toby Town's Soul; Toby Town's Legacy: A Community Adjusting to Change." *The Washington Post* (1974-Current File); Washington, D.C. July 7, 1982, sec. THE MARYLAND WEEKLY Comics.
- Weeksville Heritage Center. "Weeksville Heritage Center Website." Weeksville Heritage Center. Accessed September 7, 2018. http://www.weeksvillesociety.org/.
- Wellman, Judith. *Brooklyn's Promised Land: The Free Black Community of Weeksville, New York*. New York: New York University, 2014.
- Willard, Tim. "Montgomery County Green Party Stands With the Bethesda African Cemetery Coalition." www.gp.org, January 15, 2019. http://www.gp.org/stands with bethesda african cemetery coalition.
- Williams, Chuck. "Scotland AME Zion Church, the Community and Its History." Originally

- PowerPoint, Potomac, MD, Early-mid 2010s.
- WMAL-TV (Television station: Washington, D.C.), and Evening Star Broadcasting. *Toby Town, U.S.A.: A Way of Life*. Evening Star Broadcasting, 1967. https://digital.lib.umd.edu/video?pid=umd:708709.
- Wraga, Monica. "Tobytown Residents Ask County for Help with Homes, History." Gazette.net, February 7, 2001.
 - http://www.gazette.net/gazette_archive/2001/200106/potomac/news/43037-1.html.
- Wraga, Monica P. "HOC, Police Respond to Tobytown Complaints." Gazette.net, January 30, 2002. http://www.gazette.net/gazette_archive/2002/200205/potomac/news/89829-1.html.